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September 2021 
Newsletter No. 308 

FREE 

Serving Orroroo and Carrieton Region 

The District Council of Orroroo Carrieton has delivered 

the $1 million drought response and resilience project 

funded by the Australian Government under round two 

of the Drought Communities Programme.  

Delivered amidst the challenges of pandemic 

restrictions and ongoing supply shortages the projects 

have boosted the local economy, created employment 

and contributed to the resilience of communities 

throughout the district through new and improved 

community infrastructure. 

Mayor Kathie Bowman said the second round of the 

program followed a time-critical, yet most successful 

first round in 2019.  

“Council was under pressure to deliver the first round, 

however had more time in round 2 to undertake broad 

consultation of the community to develop the project”, 

she said.  

“A truly rewarding part of this project was that it was 

achieved with the community behind it from the 

planning stage”, Mayor Bowman said. 

Outcomes include improving the district’s water 

security through installation of additional large water 

tanks and bores to meet emergency services and 

business needs, increased storm-water capture and a 

new automated irrigation system at the Orroroo 

Recreation Ground.  

New facilities were built for youth and outdoor 

recreation at the Lions Nature Park and Orroroo 

Recreation Ground. Working with small business and 

community groups the project delivered much-needed 

upgrades at existing facilities such as the RSL, 

swimming pool, bowling club and cemeteries.  

In alignment with its Tourism Master Plan, Council also 

invested in local attractions, trails and picnic 

campgrounds, which are important in furthering the 

districts potential in the tourism industry. Visitors to 

the area now enjoy upgraded walking and driving trails 

along the Pekina Creek and Reservoir.  

More information on the project is available on 

Council’s website at www.orroroo.sa.gov.au.  

PROJECT DELIVERS FOR ORROROO CARRIETON   

Closing date NOW Friday 

10
th 

Sept at 12 noon 

Visit www.agtown.com.au 

and vote for Orroroo  

http://www.orroroo.sa.gov.au
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Message from the Mayor  

From the Council Desk 

Rob and I subscribe to the Advertiser and The 

Australian newspapers online. It is a ritual every 

morning, before anything else, for me to download the 

entire Advertiser and read it. I also read the home 

page articles and the commentary sections of The 

Australian. It's amazing how the same set of news 

items can evoke such different slants from both 

papers from headlines, editorials and certainly from 

Letters to the Editor. It's the same with people's 

attitude too I suppose, whether you're a person who 

sees the cup half full or half empty. 

We're experiencing challenging times here in Australia 

at the moment and the media coverage of this 

pandemic can become overwhelming at times. I know 

since we watch the commentary on Sky News every 

night after sitting through Chris Kenny, Peta Credlin 

and Andrew Bolt we're looking for a break from Alan 

Jones and sometimes Paul Murray. It simply becomes  

too much of the same thing. 

It also depends on their slant on things and the people 

they interview and the politicians viewpoints as well as 

to our take on the day's events if we wish to be 

influenced in that manner. I suppose that's why we 

watch Sky, being full of conservative commentators it 

tends to appeal to our conservative thinking.  

It seems however, that some sections of the media 

and certain politicians are determined to appeal to the 

feelings of a glass half empty and “scaremongering” 

tactics. It doesn't help if you're feeling vulnerable to be 

told constantly how bad things are. You might start to 

believe it. 

Regardless of the situations in 

NSW and Victoria, here in Australia 

we are in a good place. In global 

terms Covid cases are very, very 

low and our deaths are even lower. In South Australia, 

as I write this there are no known community cases at 

all and here in Orroroo we've never had a case and if 

you're like me you don't know anyone who has. We do 

all the things (like mask wearing) that we've been 

asked to do because we're generally a law abiding and 

compliant community. 

I was in Adelaide yesterday for an audience with 

Minister Basham and our local member Dan van Holst 

Pellekaan. I was relieved that we were able to 

dispense with our masks during that meeting but I was 

quite comfortable wearing one on the tram, in 

McDonalds and anywhere there was close community 

contact. Just to be on the safe side. 

We are truly lucky here in our country environment. We 

go to work, we go to school, we play sport and we 

watch sport. In fact we do everything pretty much as 

“normal” (whatever that is!). We should all continue to 

lead our lives in that way. As the general public move 

towards that 70% to 80% vaccination target we need 

to have confidence that our country will once again 

become one and not the fragmented set of states it is 

at the moment. In the meantime, living in Orroroo is 

about as glass half full as you can get.  

Stay positive. 

                      Kathie 

Ordinary Meeting: Council held its ordinary meeting on 

Wednesday 25th August 2021 in the Orroroo Council 

Chambers. Minutes are now available via 

www.orroroo.sa.gov.au. The next ordinary meeting is 

scheduled for 9am Wednesday 22nd September 2021. 

Council papers will be available to the public as normal 

via Council’s website.  

Confirmed Closure: Following public consultation 

between 15th July 2021 and 12th August 2021 Council 

has confirmed the closure of portion of Paratoo Road 

South (PP21/0016) and portion of West Terrace, 

Orroroo (PP21/0017). 

Orroroo Heavy Vehicle Bypass: The construction of the 

Heavy Vehicle Bypass has now progressed to a section 

of Railway Tce. Seal works will soon commence on 

Weighbridge Road. Council would like to remind 

residents that the best access to and from the eastern-

end of Orroroo is via Seventh Street and Paratoo South 

Road (from Railway Tce) during this time.  

Save the Date: Official launch of the Black Rock 

Woolpress rotunda (fondly referred to as “the 

woolshed”) Wednesday 27th October 2021 at 12pm. 

After hours Duty Officer: To improve our service 

delivery Council has implemented an afterhours Duty 

Officer. The Duty Officer can be contacted for urgent 

matters outside of standard business hours on  

0437 949 713. Any matters which are not urgent 

should be directed to the Council office Monday - 

Friday on 8658 1260.  

Active construction sites: There are currently a number 

of active construction sites in public areas which 

restrict public access in Orroroo. Weighbridge Road, 

and the Second Street Median Strip (Eastern-end) are 

ongoing work sites, frequented by heavy machinery 

and operational staff. Please respect and obey relevant 

closure signs or speed reductions (when they apply), 

they are for your safety after all. 

http://www.orroroo.sa.gov.au
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The SA Drought Resilience Adoption and Innovation Hub is hitting the road for a series of regional workshops to 

gather input and ideas from local communities from local communities on their priorities for building future 

drought resilience. 

The free workshops are open to all regional community members, in Orroroo on Tuesday 14th September. To 

register go to https://bit.ly/3soCdwo. You can attend in-person or virtually. Registration is essential to ensure 

COVID-safe events. @uniofadelaide | Primary Industries and Regions SA | @agexcellence #FutureDroughtFund 

#drought, #AusGov and #AusAg  

Looking Back …..  

Orroroo District Councillors  of 1971. 

L to R Straight across ; W Bowman, L Toop, W Toop, J Fogden, C Phillis, R Ellery, C 

Kuerschner, J Crocker, Mrs I Nutt (received a Long Service Award on behalf of deceased 

father – Harry Chapman), A McCallum, L Duffy and Dr M Jansen 

Photo courtesy of June Chapman 

https://bit.ly/3soCdwo
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A GRADE Tom Dearlove caddy Simon Jones 

VERSES Anthony White (on far right) caddy  

Kym Fromm 

Anthony defeated Tom 5up with 4 to play 
B Grade Matt Dignan VERSES Todd Baker 

(caddy Dave Salisbury). 

Matt defeated Todd 7up with 6 to play. 

C GRADE Jason Woods (caddy Rob Bollinger) 

VERSES Paul Smith (caddy John Sheehan) 

Jason defeated Paul 1up after 36 holes 

LADIES A GRADE Jenny Liebich (caddy 

Nadine) O’dea VERSES Kate Williams (caddy 

Denise Williams). 

Jenny defeated Kate 2up with 1 to play. 

Congratulations to all our winners and 

commiserations to our gallant runner-ups!! 

 

Left to right: 

Tom Dearlove, Dustin and Kym Fromm, 

Anthony White. 

19 under after 27 holes at Crystal Brook  

Golf Club  

ORROROO CLAIMS THE WIN!! 

ASSOCIATION DAY  

AMBROSE CHAMPIONS 
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Overall winners were: Stuart Shute, Jackson 

Nutt, Darcy and Callan Shute with a score of 

53 

Runners up with 58 were: Anthony White, 

Russel Hill, Paul Gameau and Peter 

White. 

Handicap winners were: G Hayes, R Calaby, 

Jimmy Reid and G Renshaw nett 51.7, with 

Brenton Byerlee presenting the prizes  
H/Cap Runners up were: Taryn Ackland, 

Isaac Jesser, Todd Baker and Roger Jesser 

with nett 52 

Nathan Chapman, Tom Dearlove, 

Kane Bertram and Grant Chapman 

Ralph directing play and making 

sure everyone was well 

hydrated!! 

Neil Dyer with Milla Gibb 

Above: Peter Johns, Myra 

and Peter Arthur, Cameron 

Jefferson and John Arthur 

Left: John Arthur heading 

up the hill!! 
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1st June 2021 

Four members attended Tarcowie Open Day. Jenny 

Liebich and Kate Williams were Runners Up to the 

championship. The course was in beautiful condition 

and is a credit to all concerned with the club. 
 

2nd June 2021 

Three members out today to compete in the second 

round of the International Bowl/State competition. 

Winners:  Silver - Jenny Liebich  nett 69 

                  Bronze - Denise Williams nett 68 

         Birdie: Nardine O’dea  no 18 
 

9th June 2021 

Four rugged up players played nine holes today due to 

needing to set up for our Open Day tomorrow, in very, 

very cold conditions. Seven degrees greeted us as we 

walked out onto the course! 

Winner: Kate Williams 1 down (Par) 
 

10th June 2021  Orroroo Open Day 2021 

Eighteen players from five clubs attended on a bitterly 

cold and windy day. Cards and alternative activities 

were heard mentioned prior to facing the elements to 

avoid heading out. Thank you to all who attended in 

these trying conditions. 

Winners:   

Championship - J Archer and M Blaschek  89 (Port 

Augusta) 

Runners Up - T Ekberg and R Mckay 91 (Port Augusta) 

Handicap - Jenny Liebich  (Orroroo) and Kathy Jefferson  

(Tarcowie) nett 75 

Runners Up – J Dighton and J Fiebig nett 77 1/8 (Port 

Augusta) 
 

16th June 2021 

Three out again today competing in a stroke round. 

Winner: Jenny Liebich net 74 

Jenny also birdied no 11 and chipped out on no 6 
 

23rd June 2021 

Today we played another round of the Captain’s 

trophy / Stableford 

Winners:  Kate Williams 34 points 

        Jenny Liebich - Birdie no 15 

Jenny played in the Port Germein Open. 
 

30th June 2021 

Four ladies out today competing in a round of the 

Handicap Managers trophy / Stableford. 

Winners:  Kate Williams 27 putts 

 NTP No 6 Kate Williams 

 Birdies: Jenny Liebich no 15, 

Kate Williams no 18,  

 Chip out no 1 Nardine O’dea.  

 

7th July 2021 

Four players out today competing in the Secretary’s 

Trophy/PAR 

Winners:  Kate Williams 3 down 

                 Most drives on fairway - Kate Williams 18 

                 Birdie Jenny Liebich no 6 

14th July 2021 

Six players on the course today competing 

in a stoke competition. 

Winners:  Nardine O’dea net 77 

                 Chip out Kate Williams no 17  

Nardine O’dea and Jenny Liebich played 

together in the Booleroo Centre Open. 
 

21st July and 28th July 2021  

No play on these days due to Covid lockdown  
 

4th August 2021 

Four players competed in a Stableford competition. 

With over 3 inches of welcome rain during July the 

course has changed completely. Lovely to see green! 

Winner: Nardine O’dea 34 points, also NTP no 15.  
 

11th August 2021 

Today four ladies competed in a stroke and putting 

competition, plus first round championships. 

Winners:  Denise Williams net 77 

                 Kate Williams 24 putt 

Jenny Liebich def Nardine Odea 7 and 6, and Kate 

Williams def Denise Williams 1up after 18 
 

15th August 2021  Club Championship Day 

Club Championships were played in ideal conditions 

with a number of players and caddies. 

Winner: Jenny Liebich def Kate Williams 2 up with 1 to 

play. 

Congratulations to all winners and the runners up. Also 

HUGE thank you to the caddies. It was a great club day. 
 

18th August 2021 

Three ladies out today playing a Stableford 

competition. 

Winner: Jenny Liebich 26 points and best 9 holes nett      

29 ½ 
 

25th August 2021 

Five ladies out to compete in Stroke and putting 

competitions. We welcomed back Maria Heywood who 

has been tripping around interstate for the past three 

months. 

Winners: Maria Heywood net 77 and raided the birdie     

pot with a birdie on 14! 

      Jenny Liebich 25 putts 

           Nardine O’dea NTP no 6 

Jenny Liebich attended the Champion of Champions 

Association Day at Jamestown. 
 

It is with great sadness that we have learnt that Jackie 

Dignan has passed away. Jackie played golf for a 

number of years at the Orroroo Golf Club. The Golf Club 

extends their deepest  sympathy to the Dignan family 

at this time. We are thinking of you and have lovely 

memories of Jackie’s time with the club.  

RIP Jackie, oxo 

ORROROO GOLF CLUB  
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Exciting times with the launch of Orroroo and Districts Little 

Athletics to start in Term 4 this year! 

Little athletics is an exciting and family friendly athletics program 

modified for children/teenagers of all abilities aged 3-17 years 

In weekly sessions participants run, jump, throw and walk at their 

local Little Athletics club with their family and friends, striving to 

improve and achieve their very own Personal Bests. 

The Little Athletics Committee led by President Abbie Kuerschner 

held a Come and Try afternoon on Friday 28th August.  Over 60 kids 

participated with guest coaches Dylan and Jess Stenson (nee 

Trengove) leading the kids through their paces. 

Registrations are now open. Please find us on facebook for further 

information. 

Little Athletics is BACK!! 

Well done on an amazing season and very well deserved recognition  

   NAFA Presentation Night  

Congratulations to the following award winners for the 2021 Season 

Senior Colts Best & Fairest:                

Jed Dignan (pictured with Colts 

Patron Kevin Duffy)  

B Grade Best & Fairest R/Up:         

Samuel Wells 

A Grade Best & Fairest R/Up:          

Aiden Lee  
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ORROROO BOWLS CLUB 

CLUB OPEN DAY 

SUNDAY 19th SEPT @ 1pm  

Come down and try your hand at bowls! 

Everybody Welcome! 
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Meeting was held Wednesday 25th August. Binoculars 

have arrived and Kathy will meet with Council re 

positioning of them on Tank Hill. Out of the Blue @ 

Orroroo discussed, Blue Market Saturday October 9th 

9am – 1pm, Blue Day Thursday 14th October 10am – 

2pm, Mental Health Expo with agencies to be invited to 

attend to answer questions and provide information on 

support services available. Thursday 14th Evening with 

the powerful presentation by Anthony North “Grinding 

Gears”, we are investigating a Blue Disco for the kids 

but COVID restrictions have to change before we can 

finalise and wellness sessions to be held at Lions Park 

when we meet up with wellness coach days and times 

to be advised.  

A Blue shop local raffle will be run throughout the 

month of October sponsored by our group, and a 

dessert bar will be at the Despite the Dust Muster to 

raise money for Beyond Blue. Orroroo Second Chance 

Pre-Loved shop has been struggling for volunteers so 

unable to open on a regular basis, if anyone has an 

hour or two to volunteer that would be fabulous. We 

received correspondence asking for sponsorship from 

year 10 students Hannah Naismith and Ruby Sheehan 

who are doing community Arts project painting some 

stobie poles. It was agreed the Group sponsor them 

$500 to go towards paint for the project. 

Correspondence was also received from Kate Pearce,  

on behalf of the newly formed Orroroo Little Athletics 

Club asking for sponsorship towards uniforms and 

equipment, it was agreed to sponsor the club $1,000. 

We have also sponsored $1,980 for Windmill Theatres 

production Hic Cup to come to Orroroo next year in 

November. Binoculars for Tank Hill cost $5500. 

Thankyou for your support through the pre-loved shop, 

this allows us to give back to the community we are so 

passionate about.  We encourage everyone to go blue 

for the month of October to support mental health 

awareness, the person standing next to you may be 

suffering in silence.   

                    Orroroo Regional Tourism Group Members.  
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Preparing your home for bushfires

 Keep gutters clean and free of debris.  

 Mow, rake and weed to remove fine fuels within 

20 metres of your home.  

 Prune shrubs so that their tops are well away 

from the lower branches of trees.  

 Prune lower branches of shrubs and trees to 

separate the foliage from the ground fuels 

underneath.  

 Reduce loose bark, dead twigs, leaves or 

branches from your yard.  

 Move firewood and flammable items (such as 

paper recycling, boxes and crates) further away 

from your home.  

Other steps to prepare  

 Have a Bushfire Survival Plan, no matter 

where you live, and practise it throughout the 

year.  

 Prepare an Emergency Kit.  

 Stay informed during the Fire Danger Season 

by monitoring multiple sources of information 

(TV, radio, CFS Website, social media, 

Bushfire Information Hotline).  

 Learn about bushfire behaviour and how to 

survive by visiting the CFS website 

(www.cfs.sa.gov.au).  

If you and your home are not fully prepared for a bushfire, or if you have any doubts about your ability to 

defend your home, you should plan to leave early.  

cfs.sa.gov.au 
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Covid restrictions have proven very testing for this project, we will be proceeding with the workshops 

this month by Zoom if need be. As a valued resident of Orroroo please join us to share ideas to help 

shape the future of your community! 

Peter Kenyon, founder and director of “Bank of Ideas”, from Western Australia will be visiting to ask 

“What do we want the makeover project do be?” “Where do we want $90,000 spent?” “What will be 

great for Orroroo?”  Peter has assisted more than 2000 small communities across Australia and 

internationally to develop new partnerships for growth and creative ways to spark economic and 

community activity. 

This is a HUGE opportunity for Orroroo, all members of the Community are invited to register: 

  As a small interest group(s) with Peter (these will be scheduled over Monday and Tuesday 13th-

14th September for approx. 1 hour)  in the RSL Rooms. 

 Monday Evening, 6.30pm Commercial Hotel Keeping the Tills Ringing Presentation, stories of 

ordinary people who dared to be different to become out-of-the-ordinary entrepreneurs running 

businesses located outside large cities. This seminar is ideal for owners and managers of small 

and large businesses, those considering going into business and people involved in local 

government, district promotion and business advice. 

 Peter’s visit will conclude with a Community Futures Workshop at Blacksmiths Chatter on 

Tuesday 14th at 6pm with a light dinner to share and prioritise ideas for the final Community 

Action Plan. 

TO REGISTER  

Attendance at a Discussion Group, Presentation or the Evening Workshop 

Please Contact Council T: 8658 1260 or Email Jodie at community@orroroo.sa.gov.au 

This project has been made possible with thanks to Rural Aid Australia Rural Town Makeover in 

support of communities that have lived through drought. 

13th and 14th September 

Orroroo Rural Aid Town Makeover 

Discussion Groups, Presentation and Workshop 

RURAL AID WILL GO AHEAD 

orroroo.sa.gov.au 
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Looking Back …..  

Looking back at a local connection with the Australian ‘Wild West’. 

Mick Kuerschner recently alerted John Mannion to a book he had 

loaned to someone and never got back. The book, The Outback vs 

The Wild West, was one of two put together by a Jack Drake and 

focuses on how the Australian Outback and the American Wild 

West were two of the last frontiers in the territorial conquest and 

expansions of the 19th century. These frontier territories were wild, 

lawless and extremely colourful. Although the American Wild West 

has been celebrated over and over in Hollywood films and 

countless books, including ‘Larry and Stretch’ paperback westerns, 

Australians have been much slower to embrace the heroes and 

heroines of the development of our Outback - famous pastoral 

explorers and drovers; poddy-dodgers and horse thieves; land 

grabbesheers; colourful females on the frontier; Cobb and Co and 

puffing billies; rough riders and rodeos. While South Australia is 

mentioned in the book, along with the Marrabel Rodeo, the 

legendary Curio and roughriders including Dick White, Billy Austin 

and Buddy Gravener, the former Pekina Station is not. 

From the 1840s until the 1870s, Pekina and several of its 

adjoining stations or sheep runs were household names in the 

local, national and international sheep and wool industry… 

 

South Australian Advertiser, 10 February 1864 

We have been told by a sheep farmer just arrived in town that they are at Pekina [Station] 20,000 sheep 

awaiting to be drafted off to the new Northern territory as soon as the land can be taken up. 

Looking back at one of our early pioneers … 

Southern Cross, 24 December 1925 

OBITUARY 

MR. F. C. STAER, PETERBOROUGH. 

Another of the pioneers of the North has passed away 

in the person of Mr Frederick C Staer, who underwent 

an operation at the North Adelaide Hospital on Monday 

morning, November 14, and never rallied. The 

deceased was born in Germany on 23rd April, 1854, 

and came with his family to Australia when about six 

years of age. The family, settled at Lobethal. While still 

in his teens the deceased came to the north and finally 

settled in Morchard, where he married Mary Ann, the 

eldest daughter of the late John Ryan, of Clare. His 

wife died about twenty-six years ago. There are two 

daughters from the marriage (Miss Ethel Staer, of 

Largs, and Mrs. WH Bennett, of Peterborough and 

seven grandchildren. 

The deceased was in business at different times in 

Pekina, Dawson, Peterborough, Oodnadatta, and 

Apsley (Vic), and was one of the best known men in the 

North. He was of a jovial nature, very charitable and 

sympathetic, most energetic and active, enjoying 

wonderful health and strength right up to the Friday 

before his death. In 1891 he came to Peterborough 

and took a partnership in the butchering business of 

Staer and Hugo, and in 1888 he built the Federal Hotel 

here. He took a very active part in public and municipal 

matters, sat in the Council for seven years, doing his 

full share in pushing forward the claims of the town, 

and considerably helped to bring about much of its 

progress and prosperity. No sporting club or fixture was 

complete without his assistance, both officially and 

financially. At Oodnadatta he was instrumental in 

bringing about many changes and improvements, 

principal amongst which was the laying on to the town 

of the water from the bore, which has proved such a 

boon, the water having previously to be carried by the 

blacks. Oodnadatta has been much beautified, and 

has every reason to remember his public spiritedness. 

He was a firm and constant friend, and this circle was 

very large, and the magnitude of the assistance 

rendered to those in misfortune is only known to those 

concerned. He was a staunch Australian, and his heart 

was always in the North. Some years ago he retired 

from business and lived first at Magill and later at 

Largs Bay, where he was also interested in public 

matters, although he would not accept any public 

positions. He was never idle and his energy and 

enthusiasm and joviality were always surprising to his 

many friends. 

The body was brought to Peterborough on Tuesday, 

November 15, for interment with his wife in the local 

cemetery, when Rev. Father Ryan officiated at the 

church and graveside. The bearers, members of the 

local branch of the HACBS, were Messrs J Blunsden,  

MT Roche, J English, JP Keane, E Chambers, and J 

Casey. 

 

R.I.P. 
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Looking Back …..  

The Mail (Adelaide), Saturday 16 October 1915 

A PATHFINDER PASSED AWAY 

THE LATE MR. STEPHEN KING 

OLD TIMES IN THE INTERIOR 

WITH McDOUALL STUART'S BAND 

The death of Mr Stephen King has removed a well-

known explorer and pioneer surveyor from our midst. 

Although a sufferer for many years from a malady 

resultant on fevers contracted in the tropics, he was in 

fairly good health until a few days ago, when he caught 

a chill, and after a short and painful illness died quite 

suddenly. 

Mr King was the last surviving member in Australia of 

the memorable expedition across Australia led by that 

gallant and intrepid leader John McDouall Stuart in 

1861-1863, the sole survivor being his cousin, and 

brother-in-law, Mr JW Billiatt, now living in Devonshire, 

England. Mr King was the scion of an old English 

county family, and the only son of Stephen King, of 

Braceby Hall, Holton-le-Clavs, and Kelby, Lincolnshire, 

who with his wife and family arrived at Holdfast Bay in 

the sailing ship Orleana in 1839. Mr Stephen King 

(Snr), will also be recalled as one of the first sheepmen 

who ever took up land north of Adelaide, and 

contemporary with Messrs Ross Reed, WP Murray, and 

others who applied for the Gawler special survey. The 

survey granted consisted of 20,000 acres, and on the 

part allotted to him on the North Para River Mr King 

established Kingsford Station. Here Stephen, the 

subject of this article, was born in the year 1841. His 

early education was gained under private tutors, 

including Messrs AK Varley, James Fawcett and Dr WM 

Dickenson, and subsequently he was trained under the 

late Canon Coombs and Dean Russell, and also at Mr 

JL Young's academy. While at the last-named school he 

joined the crowd that cheered Howitt the explorer and 

his party on their return from their explorations. Fired 

with the spirit of adventure, he left his fathers station 

in 1861, and from October 1 of that year to February 

1863 endured great hardships in the 5,000 miles 

journey of Stuart's transcontinental party. It was Mr 

King who made the sketches for Stuart, and who 

branded the trees which left records of the track 

northward. One of the trees was subsequently 

discovered by Mr GR McMinn. The strenuous life he led 

during the time did not quench his ardour for bush 

experience, and in 1863 he was in the employ of 

Messrs Fisher and Rochefort travelling stock from 

Pekina [Station] to Gunnawarrah, near Swan Hill (Vic) - 

680km. He next took up pastoral country on his own 

account, but the life did not suit his wandering spirit, 

also this was a time of drought and desolation, and 

even his fathers bid to sell up his properties — 

Kingsford, Outalpa, and Baldana— and take up a post 

under the Government. 

In 1864 Mr Stephen King took charge of the stock in 

the SS South Australian [steam ship], bound for the 

Adam Bay settlement, in the Northern Territory, and 

remained there for several years in the employ of the 

Government as a surveyor. Exploration fever gripping 

him again he joined Litchfield's party, which traversed 

the head waters of the Adelaide River, and discovered 

the Reynolds and Finniss River and much good 

country. In this expedition he had charge of the horse 

party, and during the journey was seized with fever and 

ague, his life being almost despaired of and he was 

carried back in a litter for more than a week's march to 

the depot. An advance party secured the aid of Dr 

Ninnis, who, after a two days' ride, came to the relief of 

the patient and ordered his return to Adelaide. On his 

return to Adelaide King was employed by the 

Government Survey Department in various surveying 

projects around the colony… 

Looking back at the fabulous fifties – not a bad turnout for a Wednesday night … 

The Chronicle, 10 June 1954—Orroroo Ball 

THE Orroroo Branch of the CWA held a very successful debutante ball on Wednesday night last week, when 12 

debs were presented by Mrs D Hall (Orroroo) to Mr and Mrs Zerbe, of Gladstone. Door takings totalled over £75 

and there was attendance of 400.  

The debs (left to right): Back row —  

Yvonne Brooks (Orroroo), Glennice Polden 

(Morchard), Patricia Wilson (Orroroo), June 

Phillis (Orroroo), Hazel Cottrell (Orroroo) and 

Evelyn Dawson (Morchard). Front row — 

Gloria Argent (Black Rock), Marlene Howard 

(Orroroo), Janet Hall (Eurelia), Margaret 

Sheppard (Carrieton), Rosemary Polden 

(Morchard) and Aileen Duffy (Tarcowie). The 

miniature deb and her partner are Kayleen 

and Darryl Hall. 
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Looking Back …..  

Quorn Mercury, 4 August 1922 

YATINA HALL., 

Saturday afternoon, July 29th will long be remembered 

as a red-letter day in the history of Yatina. Beautiful 

sunshine prevailed, and a crowd assembled to witness 

the ceremony of laying the foundation stone of Yatina 

hall. The hall is being built in memory of fallen soldiers 

of the district. The president of the hall committee (Mr L 

Travers) was the first speaker, and he claimed to be the 

proudest man in Yatina that day, when the hope of 

years was being fulfilled, and the hall building had 

begun. And he spoke of the various ups and downs of 

the committee; but work and concerted efforts the 

dream was to become reality. Mr Travers then called on 

Mrs JD Jeff [s] to perform the laying of the stone. When 

the stone was placed in position by the contractor, Mrs 

Jeff declared the stone well and truly laid, and in a few 

well chosen words thanked the people and committee 

for the honor they had given her by asking her to 

perform the ceremony. It was fitting that Mrs Jeff 

should have the honor, as one of her sons made the 

supreme sacrifice in the great war. Other speakers 

were Messrs JW Burton (secretary), E Ballantyne, and A 

Healy. The people stood in silence for a while in 

memory of the boys in whose memory the hall is built. 

The president asked the people to support the building 

fund, and gifts amounting to £20 were laid on the 

stone. Afternoon tea was served in Giles Hall, and the 

ladies of Yatina are to be complimented on the 

beautiful spread they set before the people. The public 

will hear more of this hall when the opening ceremony 

takes place, probably in October. 

… and so they did … 

The Times and Northern Advertiser, (Peterborough), 13 

October 1922 

YATINA MEMORIAL HALL 

A spectacle of unusual interest, and enthusiasm was 

witnessed at Yatina on Tuesday, 3rd inst. The centre of 

attraction of what proved to be a most entertaining and 

enjoyable function, was the opening of a recently 

erected soldiers' memorial hall. Although the district of 

Yatina has reason to be proud of the many stalwart 

soldiers who gave it representations Bottom of Form in 

the recent conflict of nations, its residents, realising 

that comparisons are odious, do not extend their claims 

further than they should praise a fitting monument to 

memorialise the deeds of their gallant dead. 

With this object in view, that which has for some time 

past been the desire and -the ambition of the Yatina 

people is now an accomplished fact, and a memorial 

hall, copious in its dimensions and exquisite in its 

design, now stands as a land mark, on which any town 

might- pride itself. The opening of the hall was a matter 

of very keen interest in and around Yatina for many 

weeks prior to the event, nor was this enthusiasm of 

purely local import, as was amply evidenced by the 

concourse of people from far distant places who 

assembled to witness the performance. 

In the early afternoon, Mr M Redden, of Pekina, after 

having been duly introduced by Mr L Travers, and 

received with much applause, proceeded to perform 

the opening ceremony. In doing so he commented very 

graciously, on the activities of the committee of 

management, and congratulated the supporters of the 

movement on their successful achievement of such a 

creditable object.  

During the remainder of the afternoon a football match 

was played between teams representative of Pekina 

and Mannanarie, respectively and simultaneously the 

whole of the town being en fete, the extensive capacity 

of the hall was adequately taxed by many merry-

makers, who partook of the miscellaneous assortment 

of wares and fancy goods, to be obtained from the 

numerous prettily decorated and smartly attended 

stalls. The stall-holders were Mesdames Travers, 

Sheridan (2), Healy, Fyfe, McCallum, and Symons, while 

Mr Healy conducted the cool drinks and fruit stall. 

In the evening, after partaking of a very hearty and 

daintily served repast in the annex to the new building, 

those present were treated to a most entertaining 

musical programme. The refreshments were served 

during, the afternoon and evening by Miss Reidy (in 

charge), Mesdames Symons, Earle, Travers, McKay, 

Tohl and others. 

The concert programme was submitted by Mesdames 

Jones, Tanner, Misses Fyfe, McNamara, Williams, 

Howard, O'Donnell, Dunn, Symons, Messrs. Howard and 

McNamara. 

The ugly man competition was won by Mr AT Symons, 

with Mr Ern Casey second. This was followed, in due-

course by supper and dance, at which dancers, 

approximately three hundred in number, attended and 

gaily trod “the light fantastic toe” until the small hours 

of the following morning, Mr P Gleeson acting as M C 

At the conclusion of the programme it was generally 

recognised that the entertainment had been most 

efficiently organised and most thoroughly appreciated, 

the dominating keynote throughout being one of 

perfect harmony and concord amongst all concerned. 

Apart from the monetary consideration of the 

celebration, which was financially successful, par 

excellence over £175 being raised, it was a gratifying 

treat to witness the reassembly in the town of many of 

its former residents. 

The building, which reflects credit on the contractor (Mr 

JG Crowhurst, of Yongala) and cost £540, was opened 

free of debt. In view of the enormous success of the 

first entertainment in the new memorial hall, with its 

glacial floor and enchanting music, those within the 

district are justly entitled to look forward with 

expectancy to many a merry dance and pleasurable 

evening's entertainment. The football match was won 

by Mannanarie. 



 

Goyder’s Line Gazette 17  

WARNING - Scams targeting Australia Post customers 
Australia Post has been made aware of fraudulent Emails that are circulating advising customers of a “Status: 

Waiting at the distribution Center” and prompting them to click on a link to “Start Chat” for delivery 

arrangements. 

Here is one example. There will also be a picture included of the alleged package which is totally fictitious. 

 

Once clicked, the link will lead to a fraudulent “interactive parcel management system” which is designed to 

steal your personal and financial information  by asking you to pay a fee to release the package. 

 
 Australia Post will never email, call or text you asking for personal or financial information or a payment. 

 Report a suspicious email or text message that appears to be from Australia Post to 

scams@auspost.com.au and delete it immediately. 

 If you believe you have fallen victim to a scammer, contact IDCARE on 1800 595 160.  For customers 

impacted by SMS scams, please refer to the ID CARE factsheet. 

 To learn more about how we can help protect you, how to protect yourself and what to do if you are 

targeted, visit https://auspost.com.au/about-us/about-our-site/online-security-scams-fraud 

https://auspost.com.au/about-us/about-our-site/online-security-scams-fraud/javascript:void(0)
mailto:scams@auspost.com.au
http://www.idcare.org/
https://www.idcare.org/fact-sheets/sms-scam-purporting-to-be-australia-post-or-general-issues-with-delivery-of-a-package
https://auspost.com.au/about-us/about-our-site/online-security-scams-fraud
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CARRIETON NEWS 
Rainfall records for the month of August and the year. 

Carrieton 12.2mm (178.9), Eurelia 16.6mm (169.4), 

Johnburgh 10mm (188), Almerta 9mm (139) 

Sympathy is extended to Anna Schories and her family 

Christian, CJ, Karli, and Nanni on the passing of her 

Dad Wolfgang in Gmund, Germany. 

Tourist operators of the Flinders Ranges Tourism and 

Outback Association (FRTOA) recently met in Hawker to 

view the latest media displays that light up with LED 

lights behind fabric printed with iconic Flinders scenes. 

The displays will be used for future trade shows and 

Flinders Ranges promotions. Other topics included, 

Aussie Travel Code, operator reports for the season 

and road closures.  

Sunday 8th August was a busy day at the park. During 

the afternoon we heard unusual traffic rumblings. Two 

vintage Chevrolet Roadsters towing camper trailers 

pulled in for the night. The trio of travellers travelled 

from Melbourne up to Cape York, down the Oodnadatta 

Track and were heading back to Melbourne. During the 

journey they encounted many obstacles, including two 

broken axles. A real test of endurance for the drivers 

and the vehicles. Also taking the Cape York trip in 

August and remarking on the rough road conditions 

were Gay and Snow Rowe, in a group of family and 

friends. 

Welcome to Kathy and Mick at the Caravan Park, 

caretakers for the coming months and Thankyou to 

Marg and Stu for helping us at short notice for the 

month of August .  

Thank you to Christian and Cooper for climbing on the 

shop veranda to place the community store sign. 

Photo Request Looking for past photos of any of the 

schools in the Carrieton district for a display board in 

the old school building. Visitors to the Park are often 

searching for family history and are interested in the 

many schools of our district Please contact Janet 

Williams 0487 285 979. 

The Maralinga tour was recently taken by John and 

June Parnell and Janet and Wayne Williams. A most 

interesting trip that included a two night stay and day 

time tour in a bus showing all the bomb sites and the 

way they were detonated. Amazing to see all the 

buildings and the clean up operations.  A secretive and 

dark time of our alliance with Britain.  

The Carrieton Uniting church is closing with a service at 

the church 2pm, 26th Sept. Afternoon tea will follow at 

the clubrooms. For more information call Deb Hombsch 

on 0427 589 048. 

Coming Events     

Carrieton Progress Assoc AGM Tues Sept 14th 7.30pm 

at clubrooms. Everyone welcome. 

Carrieton Rodeo meeting Friday 24th Sept 7.30pm at 

clubrooms. General business: Do we proceed with a 

rodeo for 2021?  

Yunta Quilters at Caravan Park 17th-20th September.  

“The Gathering” music festival Carrieton Caravan Park 

Oct 1st – 4th 

Reliving the music of the Beatles, The Fab Four an 

Adelaide band is generously supporting Carrieton with 

their show on Sat 16th of October in the Mem Hall 

7.30pm. Gather your friends and book your group on 

Oztix $45- licensed and supper included. Bookings now 

open. To ensure certainty of this event it would be 

appreciated if you could book asap.  

Catholic Church Mass times are Saturday evening at  

6pm Unfortunately, one August service was cancelled 

at short notice. Leo Case is prepared to be a contact to 

check on church time to avoid the inconvenience of 

people arriving to no service. Leo’s contact no is  

0437 477 254. 

Above : Chevrolet Roadsters 
staying at Caravan Park on their 
journey Melbourne to Cape York 
and back via the Oodnadatta 
Track. 

L : Hamish 

Williams 

outside the 

Carrieton 

Community 

Store with 

the new sign 

on display 

L : Snow Rowe and Ken Cowey 

repairing the old kitchen in Memorial 

Hall 
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On Thursday 19th August we were able to plant almost 200 natives 

including ground covers, grasses, shrubs and trees, with the help and 

expertise of Liz Hayden from Tinline Plants. Liz was able to help with the 

variety of plants we should get, and where to plant them, planting across 

the Lions Park, the Golf Course and the Pekina Walking Trail. The project 

was supported by funding from the Landscape SA Bite-size Grant, with 

assistance from the Orroroo Golf Club and Orroroo Area School and 

facilitated by the District Council of Orroroo Carrieton.                                        

#nationaltreeday          #schooltreeday          #connectwithnature 

National Tree Day started in 

1996 and has grown into 

Australia’s biggest community 

tree-planting and nature care 

event. It’s a call to action for all 

Australians to get their hands 

dirty and give back to the 

community. 

Throughout the years, councils 

have provided enormous support 

to National Tree Day with great 

success. Holding a Tree Day in 

your area is an opportunity to 

protect the local environment 

while engaging with your 

community. 
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Proudly supported by the District Council of Orroroo Carrieton 

In Orroroo from the  

18th Sept to 4th Oct. 

Orroroo Town Hall 
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Orroroo Equine Club Proposed Dates – 2021 

 
September  Sunday 12th  - Orienteering Rally Day or Trail Ride —To Be Confirmed 
October  Saturday 2nd  –Clinic at Bill Willoughby’s 8 am Start—To Be Confirmed 
   Sunday 3rd       - Clinic at Bill Willoughby’s 8 am Start—To Be Confirmed 
        Form on following page. 
November  Sunday 7th   - Competition Day 10 am Start 
December  Sunday 5th   - AGM and High Point Presentation Day Lunch at Hotel 
 

Due to the Corona Virus (Covid 19) limitations and Social distancing please remember  
to keep your distance and stay safe for all our sakes at all times!   

The Orroroo Equine Club is a helpful and friendly Starting out Club.  All Welcomed!  

 

Some lost variety club bash cars were at 

Pekina on the way home from netball.  

We then spoke to some who were getting 

fuel in Orroroo on their way to Quorn . 

Council is offering FREE CPR training to members of the public.  

Conducted by St John Ambulance Australia, this is an accredited course and you will receive a certificate 

upon successful completion. 

We have some spots available on Wednesday 3rd November 2021 for either a morning or afternoon session 

(3 hours each).  It will be held in our Council Chambers, Orroroo. 

Please contact the Council Office ASAP if you would like to participate and nominate your preferred time. 

Spots are limited! 

CPR Course 

https://www.bing.com/images/search?q=Western+Horse+Silhouette&view=detailv2&&id=F1AD7073B1ED8C2EA04AB99E0CE560B4071A5894&selectedIndex=8&ccid=H70C9zvZ&simid=608039341745834018&thid=OIP.M1fbd02f73bd918cb1b30dab434f96b1fH0
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Bill Willoughby Horsemanship Clinic 

Saturday 2nd, Sunday 3rd and Monday 4th October 2021  

8.00 am Start (Each Day) 

Cost $175 per day (Riding Participant) 

($350 for 2 Days or $525 for 3 Days) 

$50 per day (Fence Sitters) 

Maximum of 10 riding participants per day – Book early! 

Name;…………………………………………………………………………………............................ 

Address;………………………………………………………………………………………………………… 

Phone (Home);………………………………. Mobile;………………………………………………… 

Email; ……………………………………………………………………………………………………………. 

Emergency Contact/Ph:………………………………………………………………………………....                                           

Allergies/Injuries:………………………………………………………………………………………….. 

I wish to participate as a Riding Participant for Sat.2nd, Sun. 3rd and/or Mon.4th October 2021.   

(Please circle) Approved Helmets and Boots must be worn. 

I wish to Fence Sit on Sat. 2nd, Sun.3rd and/or Mon. 4th Oct. 2021 (Please circle) 

Overnight yards and Camping available (Please keep the yards/area clean) 

 

I require Camping…………………………nights ($20 for Power) Yards;……………………………………………..days  

All bookings require $50 non-refundable deposit asap to secure your Position.       Payment Plan of $50 per 

month available upon request.  Full Payment by 27th September 2021. 

Contact Barb and Bill Willoughby Ph 0428 586 072 or email barbwilloughby@activ8.net.au   

Or Emily Byerlee Ph 8659 0032 or Alison Sellwood Ph 0457 020 319    

Payments/Forms can be made to Willoughby Way Horsemanship. 

Please find enclosed my Deposit/Payment of $______ for _____ days  

 

Signed:…………………………………………………… (Parent/Guardian if under 18 years)  
 

Due to the Corona Virus (Covid 19) limitations and Social distancing please remember  to 
keep your distance and stay safe for all our sakes at all times!   

The Orroroo Equine Club is a helpful and friendly Starting out Club.  All Welcomed!  

 

mailto:barbwilloughby@activ8.net.au
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Murray Gibb  

Funerals 
OFFERING THE COMMUNITY  

DIGNITY AND COMPASSION. 

Funerals arranged to your wishes 

Servicing : Orroroo, Peterborough, Melrose, 

Booleroo Centre, Wilmington, Wirrabara,  

Carrieton, Quorn and Hawker. 

 

ORROROO SA PHONE 0484 004 815 

24 HRS 

Kernow Cleaning and Property  

Services 

 Property painting and decoration 

 Deep carpet cleaning 

 Exterior pressure washing 

 Gutter cleaning 

 Window cleaning 

 Solar Panels cleaned 

 Garden maintenance and clearance 

 General maintenance work 

 Contract cleaning services 

 Residential and Commercial 

 Fully Insured 

Call today on – 0475 718 627 

Email - kernowcps@icloud.com 
ABN – 22847220661 

Registered Address – 4, Second Street, Orroroo, SA. 5431 

Orroroo Refuse Depot 

The Orroroo Waste Depot opening hours 

are as follows: 

Wednesday 3pm - 5pm 

Friday 1pm—3pm 

Sunday 10am—2pm 

Please note that on days of extreme 

temperatures  

(e.g. 40°C plus) opening times will be:  

Wednesday and Friday 9am to 11am  

Sunday 8am to 12 noon  

The Depot will be shut on Fire Ban Days 

and when too windy and/or wet  

Contact: Colin Dawes 0428 865 810  
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Preaching Plan for Orroroo Community Church  

September 5th     John Cozens  

September 12th   John Cozens 

September 19th Lawrence Sims  

September 26th Morgan Nutt  

Preaching Plan for Goyder Ministry Area  

August 2021 Orroroo 10.00am 

5/9/2021 No Service 

12/9/2021 Rev Ted White HC 

19/9/2021 John Staker 

No Service, Combined with 

Carrieton. Rev Owen Roberts Closing 

Service and Afternoon Tea 

  

26/9/2021  

Judy Laskey 0428 599 959 Preachers and 

Contact details Debra Hombsch 8658 9048 

Looking after all your vehicle needs! 
5 Second Street  

ORROROO SA 5431  Phone: 8658 1009 

PRO MOTORS  

 

We are in the season of finals, with many games of various kinds being played from junior level right up to the 

AFL finals. Although it has been another challenging year getting to the pointy end of the season with a few 

interruptions along the way, it looks as if most grand finals will get to be played. At the beginning of the season 

it is the aim of all players to give of their best to see if their team can make it to the finals. But as we know not 

every team or individual makes it to be involved in the final series. Some don’t make it because their team is 

not good enough, for others it is because of a run of bad luck and injuries that causes them to fail to make the 

finals. 

In the journey of life we are told to run the race of life with our eyes strongly focused on Jesus. For those who 

take their eyes off Jesus or never look to Him in the first place, the bible tells us that they will stumble and fail 

to reach the finish line and be in the presence of Jesus in Heaven. Everybody loves to be a winner and be on the 

winning team. In the  journey of life, there is only one way to be on the winning team and that is to be a believer 

and follower of Jesus. Whose team are you on?  

                                                                                                                                             God bless, John Cozens 

So many of us are reliant on our Posties, the fabulous 

people who are still delivering post to our homes and 

work places. Our Posties help to ensure we get letters 

from the people we love. They also deliver the 

supplies we need to be able to live life better at home 

during COVID19. Please look after your local Postie 

and store wheelie bins away safely after they have 

been emptied as often they become obstacles when 

delivering mail. 

Catholic Church Mass times 

First Sunday of month 9.30am Orroroo (Liturgy) 

Second Sunday of month 10.30am Orroroo 

Third Sunday of month 10.30am Pekina 

Fourth and Fifth Sunday of month 10.30am 

Orroroo 

Carrieton 6pm Saturdays  
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This Page Proudly Sponsored by The Store on Second 

COMMUNITY NOTICES  

For collection Enquiries please contact 

Clare Valley Waste on 0438 884 340  

Between 8am-4pm 

Phone: 8658 1030       Email: thestoreonsecond@bigpond.com 

Cut off dates for the Gazette 

Cut Off  Date  Publishing Date                    

Mon 27th Sept                   Friday 1st Oct 

Mon 1st Nov                       Friday 5th Nov 

Mon 29th Nov                    Friday 3rd Dec 

September-21 
S M T W T F S 

      1 2 3 4 

5 6 7 8 9 10 11 

12 13 14 15 16 17 18 

19 20 21 22 23 24 25 

26 27 28 29 30     

              

October-21 
S M T W T F S 

          1 2 

3 4 5 6 7 8 9 

10 11 12 13 14 15 16 

17 18 19 20 21 22 23 

24 25 26 27 28 29 30 

31             

Thank you —I would like to thank doctors, 

nurses and other staff for there great care 

during my stay in the Orroroo Hospital. 

Also for the phone calls, food and for Leo 

and our families help. Tricia Case 

Calendar of Events 

September  -    4th – 10th - Brush with Art , Orroroo 

4th - Prelim Final J/Town   

11th - Grand Final C/Brook 

13th - 14th Rural Aid 

18th - Orroroo Men’s Golf Open 

19th - Orroroo Bowls Club Open day 

October -    Paint the Town Blue Oct Health and Well Being Mth 

9th - Blue Markets 

14th - Blue Day 

15th - Orroroo Wool Show 

16th - The Fab Four at Carrieton 

30th - Despite the Dust 

If you have anything you would like to put onto the Calendar of 

Events, please let Council know. 

Jackie Dignan (24/10/40 - 25/8/21) 

We would like to express our sincere 

thankyou to those who have sent flowers, 

cards, food, provided acts of goodwill and 

offered their condolences towards our 

family since Mum’s passing. It has been 

truly overwhelming. We also thank the 

wonderful staff of the Orroroo hospital for 

there love and care for Mum in her final 

days.  

Michael, Mandy, Matthew and families. 

Peter Amey  0438 252 430 or 8658 1020  

Trevor Laskey  0427 599 051        

Fiona Warwick  8648 4877      

Joy Ford   0427 533 628  


